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Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
June 21, 2021
Marriott Northwest

Board Members Present: Dr. David Lee, Phil Smith, Craig Baldridge, Doug Baker, Frank Willson, Amy Numbers, Jennifer Ruiz, Tim Lecklider, Pete Fingerhut, Clay Rose, Dr. William Burke, Betty Clark, Heather Ditty, Michele Brenner, Gerrilyn Rozich, Michael O’Malley, Nicolle Racey, Eric Belfrage
Board Members Absent: Bob Hoying, Dave Cecutti, Rick Harrison Wolfe, Ron Jordan, Sharon Baker Magee
Guests: Police Chief Paez, City of Dublin 
Staff: Scott Dring, Sara Blatnik, Katie Rich
Board Action Items:
· Gerrilyn Rozich made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Betty Clark seconded. All approved.
· Michele Brenner made a motion to approve the July-December 2021 Budget as presented. Dr. Burke  seconded. All approved.
Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Welcome – Dr. Lee welcomed everyone to the June Board Meeting. He thanked Dublin Police Chief Justin Paez for attending and speaking to the group.
II.   Consent Agenda


a. Consent Agenda Approval – Gerrilyn Rozich made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Betty Clark seconded. All approved.

b. Financials – A summary of the financials for June 2021: Staff provided the financials earlier in the week. The current total in the checking and saving accounts through May is $426,848.40. Account receivables total $13,500. It is policy to have at least 15 percent of the overall budget for the reserve fund and the reserve fund balance stands at $203,652.88. Visit Dublin received a CARES Act Loan for $80,300 as well as a SBA PPP loan for $90,032. The organization is required to pay back the $90,032 PPP loan starting this summer with monthly installments. Through May, total expenses year-to-date stand at 78.6 percent and the total incomes year-to-date stand at 85.1 percent.
The May Bed Tax (April bed nights) was $47,471.32 compared to $16,816 in 2020 which is an increase of 64.5 percent. The City of Dublin allocated gap funding for the first six months of the year. The final bed tax allocation from the City of Dublin will total $400,000.
III.  Executive Committee Report
a. Dublin City Council Funding – The City of Dublin has been tremendous in supporting Visit Dublin during the pandemic. Scott thanked City Manager Dana McDaniel and Finance Director Matt Stiffler as well as Dublin City Council. The City provided a $300,000 grant for the Dublin Hospitality Industry Restart Plan last summer as well as $174,000 in gap funding for the budget year January – June 2021. As will be noted in the July – December 2021 Budget, the City has committed gap funding estimated at $118,000. These monies may be slightly higher or lower depending on bed tax revenues. Scott reiterated that Visit Dublin is being accountable for all the funding support and providing detailed results and ROI from the City’s investment.
b. Budget (July – December 2021) – Scott noted that due to the pandemic, the organization has operated on six-month budget cycles because of the volatility of the industry and bed tax revenue. The Executive Committee has worked with staff on creating and reviewing the budget and supports the recommended budget presented to the Board.
Scott provided an overview of the July-December 2021 proposed budget:

Key Observations:
· The budget is for the last months of 2021 (July 1 – December 31, 2021).
· Dublin City Council will provide gap funding of an estimated $116,000 in bed tax revenue based on revenue projections. The total bed tax income is budgeted for $550,000.
· The budget is divided among the Bureau’s six market segments – Meetings, Group, Leisure, Sports, Communication and Administrative.
· The $200,000 in Reserves will not be used during this budget.
· The budget ratio between Marketing vs. Administrative Costs is 79% (marketing) vs. 21% (administrative). Industry average is 60% (marketing) vs. 40% (administrative).
· The percent of the marketing budget for each category include: Meetings (5%); Group (4%); Leisure (31%); Communication (34%); Sports (5%).

Income:
· Dublin City Council will provide gap funding of an estimated $116,000 in bed tax revenue based on projections. The total bed tax income is budgeted for $550,000. The amount of financial support from the City may vary depending on bed tax revenues due to Visit Dublin per the 35 percent allocation.
· Staff is projecting an 80 percent increase in bed tax revenue from July-December 2021 vs. the same period last year. But, revenues are down 38 percent vs. 2019.
· Projections do not include two new hotels scheduled to open in 2021 – TownePlace Suites and Doubletree (Formerly the Crowne Plaza).
· Bed tax revenue is the only revenue source for this budget cycle.
· There will be no carry-over funds from the first six months of 2021.
· Total budgeted revenue for July – December 2021 is $550,000.
Budget Items by Market
· Meetings -- After budgeting $0 in the first half of the year, staff will be attending several trade shows to generate new business leads. The shows include OSAE, Connect and Small Market Meetings. Several memberships are also being renewed.
· Group -- The Bus Tour Market is again active and staff will be promoting Dublin as a Bus Destination with several memberships to American Bus Association, Ohio Has IT! and the Experience Columbus Co-op. These memberships are a great means to meet Tour Operators and secure new business.
· Leisure -- $61,000 will be allocated for the leisure campaign targeting key Ohio Markets as well as regional markets with a 3½ hour drive of Columbus. Key regional markets include Pittsburgh, Detroit and Indianapolis; Media Relations will serve as an important role in the Marketing Plan. Staff will be utilizing Belle Communications for this effort at the expense of $25,000; Additional monies will be utilized for the Tourism Ohio co-op.
· Sports -- Several trade shows are budgeted after being cancelled during COVID. The shows, which generate new business leads, are Sports ETA, SPORTS and U.S. Sports Congress. 
· Communication -- Several campaigns will be implemented including Safety, Dublin Irish Days, Cyber Week, Picnic Packs/Restaurant, Local Email, Influencer Marketing Campaign, etc.; Design and printing expenses will be used for trail guides, Historic Dublin walking tour, safety campaign, etc.; There will be strong emphasis on photography – since efforts for the new Link Bridge and Bridge Park were put on hold due to COVID. Efforts include Downtown Dublin Video Series with professional talent and a North Market Photo Shoot; Staff will be attending a few industry trade shows with Destinations International, U.S. Travel Association and Travel and Tourism Research Association.
· Administration -- Since this six-month budget is a continuation of the first half of 2021, there are no changes in health insurance, rent, utilities/maintenance, custodial, etc.; There is a $5,000 budgeted item for DEI efforts, which will support items such as the newly formed DEI Committee, staff training and other initiatives; The Visit Dublin lease was extended through December 31, 2026. The new rate reduction will be made in the 2022 budget; The Bureau rents a storage unit for $1,000 for the budget year; The organization eliminated all non-essential expenses due to COVID and will re-evaluate during the next budget cycle.
Michele Brenner made a motion to approve the July-December 2021 Budget as presented. Dr. Burke  seconded. All approved.
c. DEI Efforts – Dr. Lee mentioned the first DEI Committee Meeting will be held next Tuesday at 4 p.m. at the Courtyard by Marriott. David and Scott met with the City of Dublin to determine their DEI efforts and to determine how the two organizations could assist each other. The following are notes related to the City update:
· The City embarked on two key focus areas – City and Community.
· City of Dublin

· Created a self-assessment (the result was the City scored very poorly in DEI efforts)

· Retained Steve Francis to assist with their efforts, which include four key elements: Recruiting, Strategic Planning, Business and Training.

· Creating an internal Strategic Plan by the end of July

· There will be DEI Training for staff, boards, commissions and City Council. Visit Dublin Staff will also be able to participate in the training.

· There is an LGBTQ Representative for the City Manager and Chief of Police.

· Community

· A community task force has been created and meeting since January 2021

· The goal of the committee is to facilitate recommendations for the community and identify priorities

· There are several subcommittees with action items

· Final recommendations will be made to Dublin City Council on August 15

· Two aspirational goals relevant to Visit Dublin were mentioned – “promote Dublin as an inclusive community” and “create diverse arts in public places”

· It was noted that 29% of city employees are minorities

· The City offered to continue a dialogue with Visit Dublin and noted that a permanent DEI Committee will be formed.

IV.  Visit Dublin Ohio 101 Series: Board Member Expectations
Scott noted that that 8 of the 15 voting Board Members are in their first term and 14 of 15 are in their first or second terms. To that end, staff will be presenting a Visit Dublin Ohio 101 Series with various topics to educate the Board on the organization. These topics will be brief and presented during the next 6-8 Board Meetings.
This meeting’s topic was Board Member Expectations. Scott discussed the top ten expectations for serving as a Visit Dublin Board Member:

1) Promote Visit Dublin to Dublin City Council, City Staff

· Protect and Grow Funding

2) Build Local Resident Awareness

3) Hospitality Industry Advocates

4) Financial Oversight

5) Strategic Mission, Vision and Planning

6) Board Development

7) Assist in Building Partnership Members

8) Participation – Attend Board Meetings, Support Staff Requests, etc.

9) Oversight of Board Documents (Meeting Minutes, Strategic Plan, etc.)
10) Hire and Set Compensation for CEO
Scott noted that staff has a created a webpage specifically for Board Members located at www.visitdublinohio.com/board-of-directors-resources. The next Board Meeting’s topic will include brief bios for each Board and Staff Member.
V.  President & CEO Report   

a. Sales & Marketing Plan Results (January – June 2021) – Staff establishes a set of organizational metrics for each Sales and Marketing Plan. Scott presented the results of several metrics from the Sales and Marketing Plan from January – June 2021. He noted that the pandemic severely limited what could be done from a sales perspective because people were not looking to travel at the time. The results included:
	Organizational Measurements
	Goal


	Final Results 

	Generate impressions through earned media


	15 Million Impressions
	47,537,291

(Achieved)



	Attract unique website visits to www.visitdublinohio.com


	200,000 visits
	238,256
(Achieved) 



	Attract central Ohio audience on owned digital channels


	New E-Travel Club Subscribers (1,500)


	1,313

	Attract referral traffic to website from social media channels


	40,000 sessions
	41,944
(Achieved) 



	Generate qualified leads 


	40 Leads
	37

	Generate new, confirmed room nights 
	1,000 Room Nights
	376

	Secure partnership retention rate of the current 65 partners (excluding partners going out of business)
	93 Percent
	98.4%

(Achieved)

	Generate impressions in Ohio feeder markets


	9 Million Impressions

64,000 Clicks 
	10,783,736 impressions

57,577 Clicks 

(Achieved) 


b. Sales & Marketing Plan (July – December 2021) – Staff presented highlights of the July-December 2021 Sales & Marketing Plan. Scott noted that the organizational metrics were the same as noted in the plan for the first six months with the addition of higher goals.
Scott presented highlights from the Sales Efforts – he said that there will be far more emphasis on attending trade shows which are now occurring post-COVID. Staff will be attending shows in all markets – Meetings, Sports and Group Tour. These shows generate valuable new leads for future meeting, sports events and bus tours for the City of Dublin. Scott said that the organization only had one sales person and that will remain the case for the foreseeable future.
Sara provided information from the Far from Ordinary, Close to Home - Regional Campaign - Promotes leisure travel to Dublin in all Ohio and 3-hour drive markets like Pittsburgh, Indianapolis, Detroit, Charleston/Huntington. Being executed April – July , 6 million+ impressions and 30,000+ website visits. The messaging was created to target road trippers and also give visitors a feeling of safety being close to home. All digital, social, video, digital display with layers of retargeting on all the media. With COVID and health orders in place we repurposed some video to create short :15 sec ads that show a lot of outdoor activities and we updated the music and the supers to create that sense of far from ordinary experience. Local activation: Far from Ordinary – coloring book – recognizing individuals in our community who have done far from ordinary things over the past year to showcase our community spirit and comradery in Dublin. Part of this marketing plan: Extend our regional campaign to run through fall/early winter using existing seasonal assets. It’s my goal to eventually have paid advertising running year-round in addition to owned platforms like the website, email lists, social media, etc. Asset creation with things getting back to normal. We have a new video series – Only in Dublin with the first episode to be released this month. Several photoshoots in Downtown Dublin and with outdoor product. Downtown Dublin destination video with both sides of the river . Expanding our partnership with Bandwango to create more experiences passes in Dublin. For example, a parks pass, art pass and more. Sara noted she is looking for a Marketing Coordinator – accepting applications until June 30th.
c. Hospitality Industry Job Efforts – The greatest challenge right now for Dublin’s Hospitality Industry is attracting employees. As a result, Visit Dublin launched a “Work in Dublin” job awareness campaign to help attract workers to Dublin Hospitality Industry jobs. The campaign has several elements, such as job listings, job fairs, social media, industry toolkit, tips, etc. A unique relationship was forged with the Dublin Chamber of Commerce to help fill hospitality industry jobs. An element of the campaign includes an industry toolkit for Dublin’s hotels, restaurants, retail and events. 
Scott noted that Workforce Development is not a traditional service of organizations like Visit Dublin, but it was what our industry and City needs right now so Visit Dublin responded.
d. Designated Outdoor Refreshment Area (DORA) – DORA has been a tremendous success thus far for the Hospitality Industry since its launch with local businesses experiencing up to double digit increases in revenue. Scott said there is tremendous vibrancy and energy around Downtown Dublin during the DORA and will only further position the area as a world-class destination. He also noted that the City of Dublin has extended the City’s ordinance to allow for additional outdoor patios for restaurants was another critical recovery element for the industry. The ordinance was first established by Dublin City Manager, Dana McDaniel, to support the restaurants during the pandemic because public health orders limited capacity. Due with the success of this effort, City Staff and Dublin City Council extended the ordinance last month.
VI.   Guest Speaker – Chief Justin Paez, City of Dublin Police
VII.   Roundtable
Heather Ditty, The Memorial Tournament -- Although the Memorial was not at full capacity, the fans present were engaging and happy to be experiencing the tournament in person. Weather delays did not deter the energetic fans from their enjoyment of the week. With covid protocols decreasing the in the weeks leading up to the event, there was increasing late demand for corporate hospitality that was accommodated as best as possible. Appreciated the partnerships with the community for the 4Miler, Charity Concert and Volunteer pick-ups that happened around Bridge Park. Ohio Health was able to vaccinate patrons on-site at the tournament. Workday will be the presenting sponsor in 2022. The Memorial will work with Workday with both their charity of choice (Eat Learn Play) and Nationwide Children’s Hospital to benefit the community as a whole. 
Nicole Gomez Racey, The Columbus Zoo and Aquarium – The Zoo will be hosting Military Freedom Days in July with a special travelling exhibit around Conservation Lake. Zoofari will be on August 28th as a more intimate event showcasing local Columbus restaurants and entertainment. Zoombezi Bay will begin their Friday Summer Nights events beginning this Friday. More sensory sensitive events are planned for later this summer. Secrets of the Zoo will continue filming later in August with many crew members staying in Dublin hotels. July will bring in the AZA team for an accreditation assessment. The cicadas are waning much to the chagrin of the animals and the delight of the water cleaning team at Zoombezi Bay.

Jennifer Ruiz, Dublin Hotels -- Hotel occupancy has been picking up in the last few weeks. Most travelers are for leisure and youth sports with an emphasis being on last minute demand.
Dr. David Lee, OhioHealth -- The Covid-19 vaccine is now widely available with supply outpacing demand. Many employers are holding vaccination events. Please be aware many healthcare facilities are requiring masks for entry to buildings.

· Board of Trustees Meeting – Monday, August 9, Noon, Site TBD
“People in our places, feet on our streets, heads in beds”
